4201 Wilson Blvd. • Suite 700 • Arlington, VA 22203

June 4, 2024

Via Electronic Submission

Mr. Juan Millan Acting General Counsel Office of the United States Trade Representative 600 17th St., NW Washington, DC 20508

Re: Comments on Promoting Supply Chain Resilience - Docket Number USTR-2024-0002

Dear Mr. Millan:

These comments are submitted on behalf of the Agricultural Retailers Association (ARA). ARA is the recognized unified national voice and trusted resource for agricultural retailers and distributors. ARA unites its members and their interests to advocate and educate on their behalf, provide services to improve their businesses, and preserve their freedom to operate and innovate, ensuring a safe and plentiful food supply for all. ARA members are scattered throughout all 50 states and range in size from small family-held businesses, farmer cooperatives, and large companies with multiple outlets.

America's agricultural retailers, also known as farm supply dealers, like other industries, have been hit hard by the volatile economy we have witnessed over the past several years. There are a growing number of factors that have led to this economic uncertainty including substantially higher energy costs, higher crop input prices, an unreliable transportation supply chain, increased regulatory burdens, and disruptions in the global markets. Modern agricultural technologies are essential for America's farm production to continue providing safe, healthy, and affordable food, feed, fuel, and fiber for the nation and the global economy. Our industry is being asked to produce more for a growing domestic and global population with less land, water, and critical inputs.

The agriculture industry is indeed experiencing supply chain disruptions. While there is no easy fix, any solutions require a multi-pronged approach including, but not limited to, addressing issues of pro-growth economic policies, crop input production and regulation, energy, labor, and infrastructure.

Pro-Growth Economic Policies

The Agricultural Retailers Association sees a need to support and advocate for pro-growth economic policies that will aid our members by developing a more business-friendly marketplace in which to operate. There are several barriers to entry within the American tax code we would like to see changed to protect our freedom and license to operate. These pro-growth policies will also positively impact our nation's food supply chain and its resiliency.

Protecting current tax provisions is also paramount in promoting growth. The estate tax has long been a detriment to our members' business and, as such, we support its full repeal.

ARA supports a workable sale and use tax collection system to shield retailers and farmers from burdensome tax compliance requirements and we continue to advocate for efforts to streamline these requirements.

ARA recently signed onto a letter to congressional leadership regarding the need to preserve several tax provisions that would support new and multi-generational farm operations, thus ensuring a robust and dependable food supply chain. The letter noted that with more than 370 million acres expected to change hands in the next two decades, tax policies will determine agricultural producers' ability to secure affordable land to start or expand their operations. Highlighted were three critically important tax provisions:

- Stepped-Up Basis: Assets in agriculture are typically held by one owner for several decades, so resetting the basis on the value of the land, buildings, and livestock on the date of the owner's death under a step-up in basis is important for surviving family members and business partners to ensure the future financial stability of the operation.
- Like-Kind Exchanges: This provision allows businesses to buy and sell like assets without tax consequences, thus helping farmers and ranchers, who are typically "land rich and cash poor," maintain cash flow and reinvest in their businesses.
- Sec. 199A Business Income Deduction: In order to maintain a reasonable level of taxation for pass-through businesses, like farms and ranches, it is critical to preserve the current Section 199A business income deduction.

We support a consistent corporate tax structure and oppose changes to the current corporate tax structure. These provisions are fundamental to the financial health of production agriculture and the businesses that supply its inputs, transport its products, and market its commodities.

Additionally, ARA strongly advocates for the free trade of agricultural products, equipment, and crop inputs that are essential to food supply chain resiliency. We believe this will create opportunities for economic benefit for farmers, ranchers, retailers, and other

members of the supply chain. ARA members and their farmer customers purchase crop inputs from both domestic and international manufacturers. While ARA strongly supports the domestic crop input manufacturing industry, and policies that will make them more efficient and competitive globally, our primary interest lies in achieving competitive sources of products with which our retailer and distributor members can best serve their growers.

ARA has been on the leading edge of supporting a renewed Miscellaneous Tariff Bill (MTB). The MTB temporarily reduces or eliminates tariffs on products that are not available in the United States. Unfortunately, the MTB expired in December 2020, which means U.S. businesses and their customers have paid over \$1.5 billion in anti-competitive tariffs. The lack of a renewal is harming manufacturers of all domestic industries, significantly raising costs and impacting products and jobs and especially impacting small and medium-sized businesses as they pay more for product inputs. A renewed MTB would mean lower input prices and decreased price pressures for U.S. farmers, ranchers, and consumers.

ARA supports a renewal of the Generalized System of Preferences (GSP) program. As noted by the National Association of Chemical Distributors, "The GSP program provides non-reciprocal, duty-free tariff treatment to certain products imported from designated BDCs. The United States, the European Union, and other developed countries have implemented similar programs since the 1970s. Imports under the GSP program in 2013 amounted to about \$18.5 billion — about 7% of all imports from GSP countries and about 1% of total U.S. imports."

The GSP is important to agricultural retailers for several key reasons:

- Reduced Import Costs: The GSP allows agricultural retailers to import products from developing countries at reduced tariff rates or duty-free. This lowers the cost of imported goods, enabling retailers to offer competitive prices to consumers.
- Diverse Product Offerings: By reducing tariffs on imports from developing countries, the GSP allows agricultural retailers to source a wider variety of products. This diversity can attract more customers and meet the demand for different agricultural goods.
- 3. Supply Chain Stability: The GSP helps stabilize supply chains by diversifying import sources. Retailers are less dependent on a few countries for their supplies, reducing the risk of disruptions caused by geopolitical or economic issues in any single country.
- 4. Economic Development: Supporting imports from developing countries under the GSP promotes economic development in those regions. This can lead to improved

¹ acd-chem.com/pub/?id=F838645F-CCF1-0185-5973-C8B02A4E7341

agricultural practices and better quality products, benefiting retailers with higherquality imports.

- 5. Competitive Advantage: Retailers that utilize the GSP can gain a competitive advantage by offering lower prices or unique products that competitors may not have access to. This can increase market share and profitability.
- 6. Compliance and Risk Management: The GSP ensures that products imported under the program comply with international standards, reducing risks related to non-compliance with regulations. This can protect retailers from legal and financial repercussions.

Overall, the GSP provides agricultural retailers with cost savings, product variety, and more stable supply chains, all of which contribute to their competitiveness and ability to meet consumer demand.

Another topic of interest to ARA members is adding phosphate and potash to the critical minerals list. Critical minerals are essential for the U.S. economy and national security, with supply chains vulnerable to disruption. The fertilizer industry, crucial for food security, faces similar vulnerabilities. Potash and phosphate, vital for agriculture, meet the Energy Act of 2020's definition of critical minerals. Despite this, neither was on the Department of Interior's (DOI) 2022 critical minerals list. Potash appeared on the 2018 list, but phosphate was excluded, likely due to supply chain concerns. Given China's 25% share of global phosphate exports and Russia's 10% export quota, the phosphate market is prone to shocks. Similarly, 40% of potash comes from Russia and Belarus, with the current war between Russia and Ukraine disrupting trade flows.

We have consistently supported reducing both domestic and international trade barriers. The agriculture industry is heavily weather dependent; thus, to ensure a strong US food supply, farmers require large volumes of agriculture inputs during tight time spans during the planting and harvest seasons. Hence, it is necessary for the US agriculture industry to have a strong and steady supply of crop protection products and fertilizers available to ensure adequate supply and to avoid wild price swings in the market. Our policy position supporting free trade of agricultural products is a top priority that includes foreign and domestic manufacturers alike and treats imports and exports equally.

Crop Input Production and Regulation

Today, Americans have access to one of the safest, most diverse, and most affordable food supplies in history. This is thanks in large part to the efficiency, productivity, and innovation of U.S. agriculture enabled by agricultural crop protection products, fertilizers, seed protections, and biotechnology products. These products are approved for use within the United States' robust science- and risk-based regulatory system.

Agricultural retailers employ commercial pesticide applicators that receive extensive education and training to apply pesticide products in accordance with laws and regulations under the Federal Insecticide, Fungicide and Rodenticide Act (FIFRA). EPA has financially supported training of certified commercial applicators through state grants. The programs generally cover Best Management Practices (BMPs) for safe pesticide use as well as environmental issues like endangered species and water quality protection. Thousands of agricultural retailers and their commercial applicators have raised their professional status by also participating in voluntary programs such as the Certified Crop Advisor (CCA) program administered by the American Society of Agronomy. Our industry is licensed and extensively trained to store, handle, and apply Restricted Use Pesticide (RUP) products.

For healthy and productive growth of nutritious food, plants require essential nutrients. Fertilizers and bio stimulants serve as a supplement to the natural supply of soil nutrients, build up soil fertility to help satisfy the demands of crop production, and compensate for the nutrients removed by harvested crops. Higher crop yields are well documented with better crop and soil management. Adopting nutrient stewardship contributes to the preservation of natural ecosystems by growing more on less land with fewer inputs.

U.S. agriculture remains a leader in plant breeding innovation due to clear, predictable, and science-and risk-based regulations. Plant breeders continue to strive to provide solutions to new and emerging challenges facing farmers, consumers, and the environment. Ag biotechnology such as genetically modified organisms (GMOs) and gene editing can help increase global food security. New innovations in plant breeding provide benefits such as reducing CO2 emissions, dramatically increasing crop productivity, providing more food to remote communities, reducing input load, and decreasing food waste.

ARA strongly supports a science- and risk-based regulatory system which fosters innovation, values the environmental benefits that biotechnology enables agriculture to achieve, and recognizes the long and safe track record of plant and animal breeding along with overwhelming evidence of the safe use of genetic engineered plants and animals. By protecting existing and emergent technologies that enhance production, American farmers and ranchers become more sustainable and strengthen the food supply long-term.

The Agricultural Retailers Association is concerned by recent actions taken by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) to revoke all tolerances for the insecticide chlorpyrifos. We believe the actions by EPA are inconsistent with federal statutes, the agency's own extensive record on chlorpyrifos, and sound, science-based and risk-based regulatory practices. This action by EPA will cause significant harm to the food and agricultural industries and directly impact supply chains. Other examples of disruptions to the marketplace include the U.S. Court of Appeals for the 9th Circuit ruling issued in June 2020 that cancelled the registration of three dicamba herbicides for over-the-top usage in registered crops. The federal court decision was delivered in the middle of application season, well after seed and pesticide product selection decisions were made by American

cotton and soybean farmers. If EPA had not allowed for these products' continued use during recent growing seasons under their long-standing "Existing Stocks" policies, there may not have been enough alternative products available for agricultural retailers or their farmer customers. Congress and EPA need to protect the agency's policy on "Existing Stocks" of pesticide products if there are future cancellations to prevent severe disruptions in the marketplace.

We are concerned with the onslaught of lawsuits filed by anti-pesticide, non-governmental organizations (NGOs), especially in the 9th Circuit, in an effort to secure bans on pesticide products that are safe, essential tools used by the industry. A perfect example relates to glyphosate, a widely used herbicide that controls broadleaf weeds and grasses. It has been registered as a pesticide in the U.S. since 1974, reviewed and reassessed as safe, and not considered to cause cancer.² NGOs seek the federal courts, who have no scientific expertise, to impose their decisions over the conclusions of career EPA scientists and peerreviewed scientific data.

We are concerned with potential future actions by EPA to ban other essential crop protection products that will significantly harm crop production as there will not be readily available alternative and effective replacement products. This scenario may result in food shortages and increased prices for American consumers.

We support the goals of the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) to inform federal decision-making and the public's understanding of the potential environmental impacts of federal actions to foster effective engagement in the federal decision-making process. Since the statute's enactment, NEPA has fulfilled its drafters' goals by integrating environmental considerations into federal decision making. A fair and efficient federal permitting system is also essential for timely investment to meet a wide array of critical needs and is consistent with NEPA. The Biden Administration and the business community agree on many of these critical needs, including addressing the digital divide in rural and large urban areas; facilitating construction of public transit to connect communities to job centers; upgrading ports; enhancing domestic agricultural production; mining critical and strategic minerals; building out water and energy infrastructure, including power lines to transmit electricity and pipelines transporting natural gas, low greenhouse gas intensity hydrogen, and carbon dioxide ("CO2"), that supports a strong economy and progress on the climate challenge; and many other national enterprises essential to meeting the needs of our modern society.

The business community represented by the Coalition has a long history of consistent engagement in the development of NEPA regulations and guidance with two goals in mind:

² Revised Glyphosate Issue Paper: Evaluation of Carcinogenic Potential, EPA's Office of Pesticide Programs, December 12, 2017

efficient and transparent federal permitting, coupled with appropriate, effective, and meaningful disclosure and understanding of environmental impacts, consistent with federal law.

Four key principles should guide the Biden Administration related to NEPA related efforts:

Predictability: Project developers and financers must have an appropriate level of certainty regarding the scope and timeline for project reviews, including any related judicial review.

Efficiency: Interagency coordination must be improved to optimize public and private resources to support better environmental and community outcomes.

Transparency: Project developers and the public must have visibility into the project permitting milestones and schedule through an easily accessible public means.

Stakeholder Input: All relevant stakeholders must be adequately informed and can provide input within a reasonable and consistent timeframe.

Energy

ARA supports federal policies that increase domestic energy production, resulting in reduced costs for crop input materials manufactured in the U.S. Our nation must remain energy independent by including oil, natural gas, and other domestic energy supplies, such as renewable fuels like ethanol and biodiesel, in our efforts to promote economic growth in the nation's ag sector and reduce U.S. dependence on foreign sources of energy. Overall, we support an "all of the above" energy strategy and believe this approach is necessary to support a resilient food supply chain.

According to a recent study conducted by Environmental Health & Engineering, Inc., ethanol reduces gasoline's greenhouse gas emissions by 46 percent. Additionally, by 2022, USDA anticipates that corn ethanol's relative carbon benefits could reach up to 70 percent thanks to continued innovation in the ethanol process.

ARA issued a commissioned study in October 2020 entitled, "Economic Impacts to U.S. Biofuels, Agriculture, and the Economy from Subsidized Electric Vehicle Penetration." The study examined three scenarios for electric vehicle (EV) market penetration through 2050 and their potential impacts on biofuels consumption, the agricultural sector, and the greater economy. The three scenarios include:

- 1. Base Case: EV market penetration increases to 13 percent of light-duty vehicle sales by 2050, following Annual Energy Outlook Reference Case projections.
- 2. Internal Combustion Engine (ICE) Ban by 2050: EV market share reaches 100 percent of light-duty and freight vehicle sales by 2050 due to a ban on internal combustion engines (ICE).

3. ICE Ban by 2035: EV market share reaches 100 percent of light-duty vehicle sales by 2035 and 100 percent freight vehicle sales by 2040 due to a ban on internal combustion engines.

These scenarios were selected to present a full range of possible impacts across the biofuels value chain and supporting supply chains. The biofuels value chain includes farm seed, fertilizer, and other inputs required for crop production, maintenance, harvesting, intermediate transportation, and biofuels manufacturing. The ICE Ban by 2050 and ICE Ban by 2035 scenarios were designed to represent scenarios where non-market policy factors, including a potential ban on the sale of vehicles with an internal combustion engine, could require EV adoption. Relative to the Base Case, this study found that in 2050:

- U.S. light-duty and freight vehicle consumption of ethanol and biodiesel could decline up to 90 percent to 1.1 billion gallons and up to 61 percent to 0.8 billion gallons, respectively
- Corn and soybean consumption decrease by up to 2.0 billion bushels and up to 470 million bushels, respectively
- Corn prices fall up to 50 percent to \$1.74 per bushel
- Soybean prices fall up to 44 percent to \$4.92 per bushel
- U.S. Net Farm Income decreases by up to \$27 billion
- U.S. GDP declines by up to \$26.4 billion, resulting in cumulative GDP losses of up to \$321 billion
- U.S. job losses could reach up to 255,300 in the year 2050

These studies demonstrate that biofuels, like ethanol and biodiesel, must continue to be critical pieces of a low-carbon economy. According to the U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA) biodiesel is considered to be carbon-neutral because the plants (soybeans) that are the source of the feedstock for making the renewable fuel absorb carbon dioxide (CO2) as they grow.³ All forms of domestically produced energy should be fully utilized to develop and promote low-carbon emission vehicles as it will help keep energy, manufacturing, food, and fuel costs low for American consumers and ensure economic prosperity for America's domestic industries. For these reasons, we oppose efforts to ban the internal combustion engine as it would have an adverse impact on the U.S. agricultural industry and rural communities.

Labor

³ https://www.eia.gov/energyexplained/biofuels/biodiesel-and-the-environment.php

The agricultural community is dependent on a sustainable workforce now more than ever. Every farm worker engaged in high-value labor intensive crop and livestock production sustains an average of two to three off-farm jobs.

The current H-2A ag guest worker visa program is broken and only available for part of the agricultural industry. Additionally, agriculture needs the H-2A program to be more flexible as it currently requires the cooperation of multiple federal agencies which can complicate the program.

Supply chains for consumer, industrial, and agriculture businesses need to move more products in a short amount of time and in higher volumes to keep pace with demand. Trucking demand is outpacing the supply of available drivers. As noted above, road infrastructure is important and truck deliveries are critical to keep supplies on our retail shelves, raw materials to manufacturers, and agriculture productive. A practical proposal with immediate results would be to increase weight limits for trucks on roads to 88,000 pounds from June 30 – November 1 across the nation. Resupplying America would boost the economy by ensuring raw materials and finished goods are in the right place for purchase during this period of high demand.

Allowing higher payloads to resupply America's supply chains is the right policy to consider because it would increase efficiency, reduce costs, and lower emissions with fewer trucks in a short amount of time. The increased weight on the roads would occur before most areas have significant freezing and thawing. Increased inventory would be available to consumers, easing price increases and providing inputs for manufacturing and agriculture.

Seventy percent of the nation's freight is carried by commercial trucks, yet as our economy strengthens, motor carriers have difficulty sourcing the drivers they need to handle growing capacity. According to a recent estimate by the American Trucking Association issued October 25, 2021, the nation needs an additional 80,000 truck drivers immediately – a shortage that is expected to surpass more than 160,000 by 2030. In many supply chains, companies are being forced to increase prices to account for higher transportation costs. This will ultimately result in higher prices for consumers on everything from electronics to food.

While 48 states currently allow drivers to obtain a commercial driver's license at 18, they are prohibited from driving in interstate commerce until they are 21. The DRIVE-Safe Act, legislation we support, would create a two-step apprenticeship program to allow these younger drivers to enter the industry safely. Candidates would be accompanied in the cab by experienced drivers for a total of 400 hours of on-duty time with at least 240 hours of driving time. Trucks would be required to be outfitted with the latest safety technology including active braking collision mitigation systems, forward-facing event recording cameras, speed limiters set at 65 miles per hour or less and automatic or automatic manual transmissions.

The Farm-Related Restricted Commercial Driver's License (CDL), or more commonly referred to as the "Seasonal Ag CDL" program, has been an essential seasonal program for farm-related service industries since 1992. These industries have historically had a very strong transportation safety record and it has not been diminished since these federal regulations have been in place. The Seasonal Ag CDL program has helped promote economic growth for America's agricultural industries serving the essential needs of farmers during the busy planting and harvesting seasons. Due to challenging weather events, the increase in crop production diversification, technological advances, and weight increases in light duty pickup trucks and agricultural equipment over the past several decades, it is necessary to modernize the federal regulations providing the framework for these state-administered programs.

Please support modernizing the Farm-Related Restricted CDL program with the following reforms:

- Provide more flexibility by expanding the total days allowed to utilize Farm-Related
 Restricted CDL drivers up to 270 days to accommodate for the longer seasons,
 which can fluctuate from year to year due to climate change as well as more
 diversified crop production. The State would maintain the ability to set the seasonal
 periods these days could be utilized by the industry.
- Ensure the new 12-month seasons restart each calendar year on January 1 to prevent any overlap of seasons from the previous year.
- Ensure Farm-Related Restricted CDL drivers can also operate Class A commercial vehicles in recognition of the advances and changes made to light duty pickup trucks, agricultural equipment, and trailers over the past 30 years.
- Eliminate the requirement for in-person seasonal renewal of the Farm-Related Restricted CDL.

There is a strong need for long-term modifications to this program to ensure economic growth for our industries and their rural communities while continuing to maintain a strong transportation safety record. This essential seasonal CDL program is currently authorized in 24 states. The surface transportation reauthorization bill offers an opportunity to enact needed reforms that can help provide necessary transportation flexibility for farm-related service industries and ensure there are no disruptions to America's agricultural production and the supply chain.

The Hours of Service (HOS) agricultural operation exemption has been vital for our industry to ensure "just in time" delivery of farm supplies and other essential products and services to farm and ranch customers. The electronic logging device (ELD) requirements highlighted issues with the existing HOS regulations and the need to modernize the agricultural exemption. While it has had the largest impact on the livestock industry, there has also

been an impact on farm supply transporters and smaller trucking operations. To addresses these issues, ARA requests support of legislation eliminating the HOS ag exemption's planting and harvesting season provision. Over 30 states already have a year-round "planting and harvesting season" designation. Eliminating this provision ensures the HOS ag exemption is year-round for all states, promoting regulatory consistency and alleviating unnecessary regulatory burdens highlighted by the ELD mandate. We also request support for expanding the current air mile radius of 150 air miles up to 200 air miles for farm supply transporters following an FMCSA pilot program to collect safety data to address continued industry consolidation and driver shortages.

These regulatory changes will help our nation's freight continue to move while preserving the safety of our highway system.

Infrastructure

Rural Roads & Bridges - Rural America's transportation infrastructure needs serious investment. Home to 60 million people and playing a vital role in the U.S. economy, rural America contains much of the country's natural resources, and is the primary source of food, fiber, and energy. Roads, bridges, highways, and waterways provide the first and last links in the supply chain from farm to market.

The roads and bridges that serve and connect our country's rural areas face significant challenges. Inadequate capacity to handle growing levels of traffic and commerce, limited connectivity, the inability to adequately accommodate growing freight travel, and deteriorating road and bridge conditions top the list. The nation's rural roads and bridges have significant deficiencies due to underfunding: 15 percent of the nation's major rural roads have pavement rated in poor condition, 21 percent rated in mediocre condition and 10 percent of rural bridges rated structurally deficient.

Railroads - Freight railroads are a safe and effective means of transporting bulk commodities and ensuring an economically strong rail network is critical to the health of the U.S. economy. Freight rail is a vital link that connects thousands of U.S. manufacturers, agricultural distributors, retailers, farmers, and energy producers with consumers. Freight railroads need to make track improvements to be in the best position to deliver consistent, dependable service while also providing competitive rail rates to shippers. Modernizing the Surface Transportation Board (STB) regulations will ensure that the freight railway system works better for both the railroads and America's shippers that rely on them.

The nation's 603 short line and regional railroads operate 29 percent of the nation's freight rail network. In four states, short lines operate 100 percent of freight rail, and in 36 states they operate more than 25 percent. For large areas of rural and small-town America, short lines offer the sole method for shippers to connect to the national rail system, helping businesses and employment stay local. The Short Line "45G" Rehabilitation Tax Credit, first enacted by Congress in 2005 and made permanent in December of 2020 as part of the

Consolidated Appropriations Act, has allowed short lines to privately invest over \$5 billion since its inception. Providing incentives for these types of rail infrastructure investments is good public policy. ARA believes similar financial incentives such as tax credits or grants should be made available to agribusinesses that own private industrial spur lines or trackage used to load and unload railcars at their facilities.

Ports and Inland Waterways – Many of the agricultural products, including essential crop inputs used to produce a sustainable food supply and the production of America's farmers and ranchers, utilize our country's many ports. Whether these products originate in America or arrive from other countries, they are an essential part of supply chain resiliency. Recently, Gene Seroka, executive director of the Port of Los Angeles, testified before the U.S. House of Representatives' Transportation & Infrastructure's Coast Guard and Maritime Transportation subcommittee on the port congestion issues stating, "we must revisit a national strategy that targets infrastructure investment and supply chain performance to key industrial sectors of our economy. Such a strategy should focus on exports of American products, but also on procurement of essential goods for American businesses and consumers. For example, we must reverse the impact that retaliatory tariffs have had on our agricultural exporters. We must enhance their connectivity to major trade gateways through infrastructure investment and leverage digital solutions that make it easier for them to marshal the equipment necessary to reach foreign markets."

America's inland waterways system provides the lowest-cost, most fuel-efficient and environmentally friendly method to transport products. Exports of agricultural goods make up 20 percent of farm income and support more than one million jobs. In 2017, 70 percent of U.S. agricultural exports, valued at \$90.5 billion, traveled by water. And every \$1 billion in U.S. exports shipped through ports supports 15,000 U.S. jobs.

The system of locks and dams that facilitate this transport urgently needs extensive maintenance and modernization. Most were built in the 1920s and 1930s and have far exceeded their 50-year design lifespan. In 2017, 49 percent of barge vessels experienced delays, up from 35 percent in 2010. These delays cost nearly \$45 million annually and adversely affect the price farmers pay for their inputs and earn for their commodities.

The inland waterways system currently benefits from a successful public-private partnership. Commercial users help pay for inland waterway construction and rehabilitation through a 29-cent-per-gallon diesel fuel tax paid into the Inland Waterways Trust Fund (IWTF). Under the Water Resources Development Act of 2020, the IWTF funds 35 percent of the cost of these projects while 65 percent is funded through the Treasury.

However, we need additional investment to keep commerce flowing on our inland waterways. ARA supports prioritizing increased funding to complete the 17 congressionally authorized inland waterways navigation projects. In addition, a continued focus to ensure

that Harbor Maintenance Trust Fund dollars go towards their intended purpose of dredging will also help to boost American competitiveness and improve supply chain resiliency.

Rural Broadband - Broadband access is vital to rural economic development, education, precision agriculture data transfer, health care, and public safety activities. According to the Federal Communications Commission's (FCC) latest broadband deployment report, 14.5 million Americans lack internet connectivity. However, a Broadband Now study released in February 2020 estimates that as many as 42 million Americans do not have the ability to purchase broadband internet. An FCC report from 2017 estimates it would cost \$80 billion to bring high-speed internet to the remaining parts of our country that do not have access. Broadband connectivity links farmers and ranchers to today's online markets. Without connectivity, rural communities can be cut off from domestic and international supply chains. Given the high number of communities that lack internet services, digital connectivity is a direct need for supply chain resilience.

Conclusion

In closing, any long-term solutions crafted to address the challenging disruptions to the food supply chain we face will only be found through the continued partnership between the agricultural retailer, their farmer customers, and regulating authorities.

America's farmers are among the most resilient people on the planet, and they should be commended for their hard work and dedication to feeding a growing world population. ARA is confident that mitigating supply chain disruptions in our industry and working to lessen regulatory burdens that hinder production, will significantly contribute to a burgeoning economy.

Thank you for the opportunity to submit comments and your continued commitment to supporting America's agriculture industry.

Respectfully Submitted,

W. Daren Coppock President & CEO

Agricultural Retailers Association